NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

13 SEPTEMBER 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:49 a.m., Friday, September 13, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Reta Jones at 8:49 a.m., Friday, September 13, 2002.  Board members present were: Reta Jones, Jim Salas, Donna Stryker, and Katherine Ingold.  Board members absent:  Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
The following guests were present:  Staff members Jennifer McClarin, Alicia McAninch, Lee Rohovec, Pat Stevenson, Sharon Hall and her parents Emily and Walter Bosley.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Donna Stryker – Expressed her pleasure at being on campus for this meeting.  

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her pleasure at being on campus for this meeting.  Thanked Superintendent Jennings for inviting her to attend the 9-11 program that was organized by Donna Patty and presented by the NMSVH students.  Donna Patty’s hard work was very evident throughout the program.  The students performed the entire program, including the role of Master of Ceremonies.   She stated that the program was an inspiring and fitting memorial.       

Jim Salas – Stated that he attended an Education Stakeholders meeting on Tuesday, September 10th in Albuquerque.  The Commission for the Blind, NMSVH, Albuquerque Public Schools, Rio Rancho Public Schools, Los Lunas Public Schools, Santa Fe Public Schools, as well as other entities involved in serving students with visual impairments are participants in the Education Stakeholders meetings.  The meetings are becoming more productive and have resulted in improved relationships and communication between education providers.  The overall result has been an improvement in how these institutions deal with issues as they relate to students with visual impairments.  NMSVH had very good representation at the September 10th meeting.  It was attended by Superintendent Jennings, Dr. Wood, Jennifer McClarin, and Linda Lyle.  He expressed his appreciation for the outstanding representation by NMSVH.  

President Jones – Took the opportunity to recognize Pat Stevenson, Sharon Hall, and Alicia McAninch for achieving Braille Transcriptionist Certification through the Library of Congress.  This certification is very difficult to acquire and speaks highly of the quality of staff that work at NMSVH and their dedication to providing quality services to students with visual impairments throughout the State of New Mexico.  The Board of Regents presented certificates and stipends to Pat Stevenson, Sharon Hall, and Alicia McAninch in recognition of this significant accomplishment.  Shared a thank you card that was sent to the Board by Dr. Wood and the invitation to the 9-11 program that was designed by the NMSVH students.  She thanked Katherine Ingold for representing the NMSVH Board of Regents at the 9-11 program.

V. Input

A. Public Input.

There was no public input.  

B. Parent Input.  

There was no parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Jones asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  There is one timed event on the agenda.  The auditor has requested that she be allowed to report to the Board at 9:00 a.m.  In order to accommodate that request President Jones proposed that we schedule Executive Session to follow the Board Activities agenda item.  There were no other revisions to the agenda.


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 9, 2002.  

President Jones asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to add that she enjoyed the Education Stakeholders meeting that was held on September 10th.  She was happy to see Dr. Wood, Jennifer McClarin, and Linda Lyle at the Stakeholders meeting.  NMSVH was very well represented.  It was also nice to see Jim Salas and representatives from the Commission for the Blind at the meeting.  She thanked Katherine Ingold for her presence at the 9-11 program.  She informed the Board that this year’s senior class asked her and Retha Coburn to be Senior Class Sponsors.  She was happy to accept the invitation.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Superintendent’s Report?  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 9, 2002 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments concerning the Personnel Report?  Veronica Gallegos, as a correction to the report, pointed out that page 2 reflects two Recreation positions removed/deleted.  Those positions were actually dorm positions.  We went from 21 dorm positions to 19.  There were no other questions or comments.

B. Monthly Investment Report – July 2002.

Retha Coburn stated that she feels we are at a crossroads where a brief discussion on the possibility of moving some of our funds from the State Investment Council to another institution would be helpful.  She asked if the Board would rather keep everything with the State Investment Council?  Katherine Ingold asked if we pay a percentage to the State Investment Council?  Retha Coburn stated that we do pay a management fee, but the amount is minimal.  Katherine Ingold stated that if we move funds to another institution we would be paying a larger percentage.  Retha Coburn stated that Wells Fargo presented a plan that charges a very small percentage.  She stated that she feels that we are at a point where we need to either diversify or make some type of decision on the future of our portfolio.  She stated that she brings this to the Board so that she can determine their thoughts on the matter.  President Jones asked if anyone has comments regarding this matter?  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that our portfolio performance is in line with the present economic climate.  She is not convinced that moving funds to another institution at this time would benefit NMSVH.  Jim Salas stated that the presentation to the Board by Wells Fargo did not provide any information that caught his interest.  He did not hear anything that would warrant transferring funds to one of their investment plans.  He stated that he is fine with leaving our funds with the State Investment Council.  Donna Stryker stated that she is fine with leaving our funds with the State Investment Council.  However she does feel that we should look at some diversification.  President Jones stated that she remembers a conversation where CHE indicated that they are pleased that NMSVH has their funds with the State Investment Council.  Retha Coburn stated that during her presentation to a full Commission on Higher Education (CHE) meeting she was asked where NMSVH had their funds invested.  She informed the CHE that our funds were invested with the State Investment Council.  The CHE expressed that they were happy that we were invested with the State Investment Council.  President Jones stated that the State Investment Council had some diversification ideas and she would be willing to entertain any recommendations that they may have in moving some of our funds into the other equities to achieve a more balanced portfolio.   As she recalls our balance is fine.  We may just need to readjust and split out the equity.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Investment Council recommends that we split our Large Cap Active Equity between the Large Cap Active and Large Cap Index.  That would provide some diversification.  She stated that her concern is that we are going to realize some losses.  But the State Investment Council indicated that since we will be moving from one to another the losses would be dollar for dollar and we would not realize the loss.  The State Investment Council also recommended that we move 8% of our core bonds to the Mid Small Cap Active Equity because the future of core bonds is not looking very positive.  President Jones stated that she does not feel that these moves necessarily reflect a change in the allocations.  She stated that she does not feel that these types of changes require Board adoption by motion.  Katherine Ingold stated that it would depend on where we are in the ranges.  If we remain within the Board adopted ranges the Board action would not be necessary.  Retha Coburn stated that the reallocations addressed today would change the ranges because we are moving from core bonds to active equity.  President Jones stated that we would have to be on the high end of our core bond range.  Retha Coburn asked if she can institute reallocation recommendations that were provided by the State Investment Council if they keep us within the Board approved allocation ranges?  President Jones stated that she feels that the reallocations can be done, based on State Investment Council recommendations as long as they remain within the Board approved ranges.  President Jones stated that the Board sets policy.  If administration is receiving recommendations from our advisors, i.e. State Investment Council, and the recommendations stay within the boundaries of Board approved policy, Board approval for action is not needed.

C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – July 2002

President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report?  Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects that NMSVH is currently operating under budget.  We are putting into place budget measuring requirements that each department head will utilize when working with their staff.  She stated that we have a strong budget management process in place.  Donna Stryker asked Retha Coburn to explain what the $200,000.00 under Unrestricted Revenue, SDE-Districts for Outreach, Adjusted Budget is for.  Retha Coburn stated that the $200,000.00 unrestricted revenue is provided to NMSVH by the State Department of Education to help offset some of the costs associated with services provided to public schools by our Outreach Department.  Donna Stryker asked if we actually receive $200,000.00 from the State Department of Education?  Retha Coburn stated that we actually receive this funding.  Donna Stryker asked if we receive any other funding from the State Department of Education?  Retha Coburn stated that we also receive $100,000.00 for accessible materials.  Donna Stryker asked if we could determine how much funding the New Mexico School for the Deaf receives from the State Department of Education?  She stated that it is her opinion that NMSVH is still not receiving its fair share of the money from the State Department of Education, Special Ed.  She would be curious to see what the New Mexico School for the Deaf’s allocation from the State Department of Education for accessible materials and outreach.  Retha Coburn stated that she would obtain the information requested by Donna Stryker and provide it to the Board.  

UPON A MOTION by Donna Stryker, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, the Monthly Investment Report as presented, and the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:00 a.m. to 10:42 a.m., September 13, 2002

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:00 a.m., Friday, September 13, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Progress Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Reta Jones – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings and Veronica Gallegos will join Executive Session following the Audit Progress Conference.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:42 a.m., Friday, September 13, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Progress Conference.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Donna Stryker – aye, Reta Jones – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to upgrade the position of Manager, Business and Finance, to Director, Business and Finance, and place the Director, Business and Finance position at Level J on the Administrators/Supervisors/Managers FLSA Exempt Pay Schedule.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker the Board moved to hire Dolores Garcia as Full-Time Outreach Itinerant, and Sarah Jaramillo as Full-Time Registered Nurse.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Donna Stryker the Board moved to approve the submission of a Budget Adjustment Request for the addition of a Full-Time Administrative Assistant for the Director, Student Services.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – Strategic Plan – Student Services - Education.

Dr. Jackie Wood provided an overview of the Student Services function of the Education Department.  Dr. Wood provided a written report that addressed 5 areas for Student Services.  The 5 areas addressed were:  who they are; what their greatest strengths are; what their greatest risks are; what they would like to see happen; and what their department’s action priorities are.  This document was included as part of the meeting Board packet.  Dr. Wood also reviewed the process that was utilized to develop information for the 5 areas addressed in the written report.  This process involved the teachers that work with our students.  This was an exciting process and everyone contributed to the discussion.  Dr. Wood pointed out that one area that she wanted to ensure the teachers were clear on is what drives our program.  She wanted to make sure that the teachers understood that our budget does not dictate our programs.  Our programs are designed around the needs of the students.  She made sure that the teachers understood that we have funding for needed programs and associated materials.  She stated that one important concern that was shared by all teachers is the need for technology training.  Teachers need to be trained in the use of assistive technology that is utilized by the students.  Katherine Ingold asked about classroom staffing.  Concerns were expressed during Dr. Wood’s work session with the teachers that more staffing is needed in the classrooms.  Katherine Ingold asked if classroom staffing could be supplemented with volunteers?  Dr. Wood stated that we have volunteers in some of the classrooms, but the volunteers are not there to fulfill the functions of a teacher or teacher assistant.  They are in the classroom to provide emotional support to the students.  They are constantly assisting in the classroom but we do not ask them to provide any direct teaching.  Katherine Ingold stated that she observed a classroom a couple of years ago that had a volunteer.  This volunteer assisted in escorting the child to different locations.  Isn’t this helpful in the classroom?  Dr. Wood stated that in those types of situations a volunteer is helpful.  Katherine Ingold stated that volunteers could then be that third person that is needed in the classroom.  Donna Stryker stated that she knows of a classroom teacher who is trained in and can provide training to teachers on the use of assistive technology.  All that we need to do is provide needs information to her and she will come in and train our teachers at no cost.  All we have to do is provide the training site and at least 25 trainees.  Donna Stryker will provide the name and contact information for this trainer to Superintendent Jennings.  Jim Salas asked if it would be difficult to get 25 people to attend the training?  Dr. Wood stated that if we cannot get 25 trainees from NMSVH staff she would offer the opportunity to outside agencies, such as the Commission for the Blind.  Donna Stryker stated that she would also provide the trainer information to Jim Salas.  Dr. Wood stated that the teachers at NMSVH are always looking for opportunities that will make them more effective VI educators.  President Jones asked Dr. Wood if she feels that she can take the initial process that she utilized to develop her presentation today and expand upon it?  Dr. Wood stated that she can expand, and plans to expand the process.  President Jones stated that she sees that the staff is buying-in to the process.  President Jones stated that one item that was discussed that worries her the most is the safety in the classroom.  Dr. Wood stated that having the ability to request an additional FTE from the Board in case of changing student needs will effectively address any possible safety issues.  President Jones asked if any safety issues currently exist?  Dr. Wood stated that we do not currently have any safety issues.  She stated that we are currently able to pull in resources from Related Services if we have the need for additional classroom staffing.  Our Student Services staff are very good about helping each other out.  President Jones thanked Dr. Wood for her presentation.  She stated that she is excited to hear the process that occurs when preparing for one of these presentations.  She stated that the Major Focus Strategic Plan presentations are not just for the Board of Regents but also help each department to focus on their role at NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that this process is very valuable to the departments and staff at NMSVH.  It allows each department to identify action priorities and timelines.  Once these action priorities are met the process comes full circle and results in additional action priorities.  This cycle will continue to build on the solid foundation at NMSVH and result in increased program effectiveness.    

X. Other Items


A.
FY 2002 Report of Actuals.

Retha Coburn stated that she is happy to report that as of June 30, 2002, NMSVH is $1,374,027.00 under the original proposed 2001-2002 budget.  The revenues were $395,000.00 over the expected revenues for 2001-2002.  Retha Coburn explained some of the details outlined in the submitted FY 2002 Report of Actuals.  Retha Coburn stated that this report clearly indicates the extraordinary effort that was made by the NMSVH staff to bring the budget into alignment.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the FY 2002 Report of Actuals?  There were no questions or comments.  


B.
FY 2004 Proposed Budget.

Retha Coburn presented the FY 2004 proposed budget.  She reported that the total expenditures outlined in this budget are $9,499.907.00.  These expenditures reflect a $443,000.00 increase over the FY 2003 budget.  That would be a 4.89% increase.  We are asking for a 4% salary increase broken down into 2% for cost of living and 2% pay for performance.  In addition $10,000.00 has been added into the budget for merit pay.  This would be the first time that the merit pay has been included in our budget.  If approved, the $10,000.00 would be distributed between 5 work units.  On the revenue side the only increase that is reflected in the proposed budget is $124,000.00 for Outreach Itinerant charges to the public schools.  In 2004 we will begin charging the school districts for direct services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the $124,000.00 is a low projection.  NMSVH has never charged school districts for direct services so we do not have a baseline for projected revenue development.  President Jones asked if the total expenditures reflect the $400,000.00 for minor capital outlay?  Retha Coburn stated that minor capital outlay/renewal and replacement is not included in the total expenditures.  President Jones stated that if you include the $400,000.00 for capital outlay/renewal and replacement the deficit for the FY 2004 budget is $874,820.00 instead of $474,820.00.  So we will still need to transfer almost 1 million dollars from the reserve accounts.  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct unless we can hold expenditures down to a level where we do not have to transfer funds from the reserve account.  Administration will continue to work hard to lessen the impact to our reserve account.  President Jones stated that we can also hope that investment income increases.  President Jones asked what investment income is listed at?  Retha Coburn stated that investment portfolio appreciation is projected at $750,000.00, and interest on current fund balance is projected at $450,000.00.  President Jones stated that we are actually balancing part of our revenues through appreciation, which we never recognize.  We do not consider portfolio appreciation as cash inflow.  President Jones stated that she feels it is not a good practice to budget in unrealized appreciation.  Retha Coburn stated that she understands President Jones’ concern and she is still trying to figure how CHE wants portfolio appreciation to be reported.  CHE is adamant that they want to see that NMSVH is taking into consideration that our investment income may decrease in the future.  Portfolio appreciation is included in revenues because CHE requires it to be listed there.  Donna Stryker asked that on all reports to the Board exclude portfolio appreciation since it is unrealized revenue.  That will provide the Board with accurate and safe budget information.  Retha Coburn stated that she would prepare all future reports to the Board and exclude unrealized portfolio appreciation as projected revenue.  Retha Coburn stated that she would like to point out that we have not had to pull funds from our investment income account since September 2001.  We did move $500,000.00 to the State Treasurer’s Office so that we could use the funds as needed.  But we still have part of that money available at the State Treasurer’s Office.  President Jones stated that the financial challenge continues.  As long as we know what the challenge is we can continue to address it.  President Jones asked if there are any comments or questions regarding the FY 2004 Proposed Budget?  Donna Stryker asked for some clarification on the reduction of 1 preschool teacher for the main campus as reflected on the cover memo to the proposed budget.  Discussion was held regarding staffing and FTEs.  Jim Salas stated that he understands that over the past couple of years we have cut 21 staffing positions.  How many of those positions were direct education positions?  Donna Stryker stated that her review of the eliminated positions show that 4 direct education positions were eliminated.  Retha Coburn stated that page 36 of the FY 2004 Proposed Budget contains a breakdown of the FTEs, which provides a clear picture of our current staffing.  President Jones asked if we should approve this budget and submit it to CHE on Monday knowing that a budget adjustment request needs to be done for staffing changes that were discussed during this meeting?  Retha Coburn recommended that the budget as presented be approved.  She stated that she believes that what is presented in this budget proposal gives us what we need.  She stated that any adjustments that need to be made could be adjusted within the budget.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the FY 2004 Proposed Budget?  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY 2004 Proposed Budget as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Pay for Performance.

Superintendent Jennings stated that the materials that are included in the Board packet in support of this agenda item were put together in a manner that will provide a clear picture of the Pay for Performance Plan.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the documents that were included in the Board packet, including changes that have been made to the plan that was approved in 1999.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are a number of issues that she wants to address under this agenda item.

Superintendent Jennings stated that pay for performance is currently being awarded to employees who receive a “Meets Job Requirements” on their annual performance evaluation.  All employees who qualify based on meeting job requirements receive a percentage pay increase as approved by the Board.  The percentage is the same regardless of the level of performance.  For example, someone on the lower end of meeting job requirements received the same amount as someone on the higher end of meeting job requirements. There is concern that the employees who perform at the top end of the performance scale are not getting the recognition that they deserve if the marginal or average performance receives the same recognition (i.e. 3% increase).   She stated that there needs to be some discussion on whether we continue doing it this way.  Other options have been considered.  For example, if a 3% pay for performance increase has been budgeted, employees receiving a “Meets Job Requirements” between 1.75 – 2.07 would only receive a 1% increase, employees receiving a “Meets Job Requirements” between 2.08 – 2.41 would receive a 2% increase, and employees receiving a “Meets Job Requirements” between 2.42 – 2.74 would receive a 3% increase.  This would adequately recognize the above average performers at NMSVH.  If we implement this type of scale we would still have to budget 3% across the board when developing the budget because there is no accurate way to estimate the pay for performance cost.  President Jones stated that under the current pay for performance system a minimum number of employees do not receive the increase.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are two staff members who did not receive the pay for performance bonus.  There were others, but they did not have their contracts renewed.  Of the two that did not receive the increase, one has been reassigned, and one has since resigned.  Katherine Ingold stated that when you give an equal percentage to everyone it does not meet the purpose of pay for performance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she hopes that we never have more than 10 percent of our staff that do not qualify for the pay for performance.  Donna Stryker stated that the way it currently stands, if you are an average performer you get the same increase as an outstanding performer.  Katherine Ingold asked why we would want to give a pay for performance increase to someone who is just getting by on their job?  President Jones stated that her office is also implementing a pay for performance increase.  She stated that her office is using a step increase that is very similar to what the Superintendent is proposing.  Under that system “Meeting Job Requirements” will get you a small increase, but those that really perform benefit more.  Jim Salas stated that under the Superintendent’s proposal there would be more incentive for the staff to work harder so that they receive a higher performance evaluation and therefore receive a higher pay for performance increase.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the Board’s approval she would present a firm pay for performance plan, utilizing the step increase method similar to what she proposed at this meeting, to the Board during the October Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  President Jones recommended that Retha Coburn run through some calculations to determine if the percentages that are proposed are sufficient.  If everyone is not getting the standard that has been budgeted you may be able to widen the margin for those people who perform on the upper end, without affecting the budget.  President Jones asked if everyone agrees with the pay for performance philosophy that was presented by Superintendent Jennings?  All members of the Board agreed with the proposed philosophy.  Discussion continued on the performance evaluation system and performance objectives as they relate to the IEP and student success, and the pay for performance system.  Jim Salas stated that it is difficult to write performance standards that relate to the mission and are measurable, but not cumbersome.  This is difficult for everyone that develops performance standards.  In his experience, managers tend to write the standards too low which allows the majority of employees to exceed the standards.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the performance evaluation software that is currently being used at NMSVH is generic and is not meaningful.  It does contain the core skills that you would expect but does not tie specifically to our jobs.  Veronica Gallegos has worked with the Department Directors to modify these evaluations to include specific competencies from the State Department of Education along with other skills that we require of our teaching staff.  This has resulted in a more rounded evaluation tool.  Donna Stryker asked how our evaluation process relates to student success?  Shouldn’t the teacher’s competency be based on the success of the students?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are working to get student success incorporated into the evaluation process.  She stated that the norm is for schools to measure student success based on test outcomes.  But we do not have these types of tests.  This makes the process a little more difficult.  Jim Salas stated that his belief is that 90% of the performance evaluation should be directly tied to IEP goal achievement.  That should be the measure.  He stated that items like Braille certification achievement are conditions of employment, not a measure of performance success.  Conditions of employment are not measuring tools to determine success as a teacher.   Superintendent Jennings stated that she is not sure how 90% of performance evaluation can be tied to the IEP goals.  She stated that if a student is not mastering a goal it is not always directly related to the teacher not being effective.  The varying conditions of the students that we teach play a very large factor in the success of achieving IEP goals.  Donna Stryker stated that a child can be progressing well in the classroom setting but once that child goes home at the end of the week the progress that was attained goes away because of the lack of parental support at home.  The school can work very hard on the IEP goals that address independence and when the child goes home they are not required to be independent.  This often requires the educators to start over again the next week. This is a big issue in special education.  This is just one example of not achieving IEP goals that cannot be directly attributed to the success of the educator.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have students who are on 3 different tracks.  We have students who are academic, others who are career education, and others who are IEP driven.  For the academic students you may be able to measure success based on test grades.  For career education and IEP driven the success measurement is not black and white.  Dr. Wood stated that we could include a section in the performance evaluation tool that addresses meeting of IEP goals.  She is concerned about the weights that would be put on IEP goal success.  If we weigh achievement of IEP goals too greatly, then all the teacher is going to do is ensure that the student meets those IEP goals.  Or they will set IEP goals at a level that assures achievement.   Superintendent Jennings stated that the State Department of Education has established teacher competencies.  If a teacher is mastering those competencies but their students are not meeting their goals, then there is a problem.   Dr. Johnson stated she finds that it is defendable if you are evaluating your employee on the job description and any requirements that they accept when they get certified, such as TVI or O&M, or what is accepted as ethics for a nurse or a teacher.  The employee has control over those areas.  When you move into any area, such as IEP objectives, where more than one person controls the success, you are in a gray area that does not allow any defense.  She stated that she tries to write her job descriptions to accurately reflect what is expected of the employee.   Dr. Johnson stated that she never establishes a goal that is dependent on another person.  The employee must have 100% control of the goal.  She stated that she writes goals for her employees in this manner because she, as the Department Director, cannot  loose an evaluation argument with one of her itinerant teachers because the teacher attributes non-success based on the actions of another.  Dr. Johnson stated that she would be very uncomfortable with an employee’s performance being gauged by the actions or non-actions of a third party.  If the job description is written accurately, if the competencies are accurate, and the employee is doing everything they should, then you will have performance success.  Basing an evaluation on IEP goals does not provide 100% control by the employee, or the school.  President Jones stated that she disagreed with not being able to evaluate someone only on things that they can 100% control.  Evaluating someone on things that they are not fully in control of encourages initiative and planning on the evaluees part.  She stated, in terms of the IEP and the parent involvement on the weekends, by evaluating someone on things that they may not be 100% in control of they are encouraged to be more participatory in making sure things happen at home on the weekends to support the student’s education process.  President Jones asked Jim Salas if he is interested in seeing the evaluation criteria for each employee?  Jim Salas stated that he is not interested in seeing that.  He stated that he is interested in the IEP goals being met.  That is what he wants to see happen.  One of the reasons that the Board had talked about things like the Orientation & Mobility Policy was to try to get something in place that was real to the world.   Something that outlined the specific expectations for the students that could be incorporated into the IEP and communicated to the parents and staff.  Jim Salas stated that if all a member of our teaching staff has to do is have a certification and obtain enough CEUs to maintain that certification, show up everyday, and go through the motions, he does not feel that is acceptable.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is not what is being communicated.  The certification, certification maintenance, and job description factors are just a small piece of the evaluation process.  The basic evaluation criteria have been expanded to include the State Department of Education competencies for O&M, teachers, etc.  Not only were the evaluation criteria for teachers expanded to include the State Department of Education competencies, they were further expanded because of the Teachers of the Visually Impaired (TVI) requirements that must be met by our teaching staff.  We are really trying to tailor the evaluation tool so that it is more specific to the competencies that our teachers have to have.  Jim Salas asked if the competencies that are laid out by the State Department of Ed are recommendations?  Superintendent Jennings stated that they are requirements.  Jim Salas stated that he feels then that they are a conditions of employment, not measurements of performance.  The conditions must be met in order to remain employed at NMSVH.  It has nothing to do with performance.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that performance evaluations should be based on results, not on conditions of employment.  He stated that he feels that the ultimate performance objective for a teacher is what is in the IEP.  Donna Stryker stated that not all IEP goals are realistic for a particular student.  An IEP goal may be established for a student that is totally unrealistic.  Jim Salas stated that he is not saying that he expects 100% IEP success.  100% accomplishment of every IEP goal is not realistic.  We know that some IEP goals will not be met because of parent issues, health issues, too grandiose of an expectation, and other factors.  But he does not agree with saying that we are not going to consider IEP goals in the evaluation process because it is not a major part of a teacher’s evaluation.  Dr. Wood stated that the performance-based budget includes a goal of 80% IEP attainment by the students.  This is being met.  Donna Stryker stated that she agrees with the philosophy that was presented by Jim Salas.  She stated that she struggles with the measurability.  Jim Salas stated that care needs to be exercised when writing IEP goals so that they can be measurable.  The outcome of the discussion was that the Board of Regents sets philosophy.  It is the responsibility of administration to ensure that the philosophy is adhered to while at the same time ensuring that the mission of the school is being met.  The Board will not dictate how performance evaluations are weighted but trust that administration places appropriate emphasis on measurable outcomes.

Superintendent Jennings stated that employees that are outside their pay range are considered “frozen” and are not eligible for the cost of living increase or the pay for performance increase.  She stated that she believes that an employer has the right to evaluate what the market is paying for a particular position.  If an employee is making more than the maximum market level, then the employer has the right to cap that employee’s pay.  She stated that she also believes that employees that are “frozen” feel that they have no incentive for doing a good job.  She stated that although there should be some reward in having a job and intrinsically knowing that you are doing a good job, employees do not typically look at it that way.  Morale often suffers because of “frozen” pay.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that there be some discussion to determine whether or not we want to continue keeping employees “frozen” if they are outside of their pay range or if we want to acknowledge their performance by giving them a percentage of the cost of living increase or the pay for performance increase by adding it to their base or giving it to them in a lump sum payment.   Superintendent Jennings stated that there is a real concern about adding an increase onto their base because this would continue to push them further outside of their pay range.  Jim Salas stated that he feels it is a matter of perspective.  If you have an employee who is beyond the top of their pay range the difference between what they are getting and the top of their pay range is a bonus.  President Jones stated that she disagrees.  She feels that an organization at times makes decisions that later may need to be fixed.  To do this fix on the back of the employee is wrong.  She stated that staff who are beyond the top of their pay range may not receive a cost of living increase, but feels that they should be recognized for their job performance through the award of a pay for performance increase if they are eligible.  If you “freeze” them out completely, good employees can become less than good employees because of the lack of incentive.  Jim Salas asked how many employees are still outside of their pay range?  Veronica Gallegos stated that there are less than a hand full of employees outside of their pay range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is important to point out that the pay scales are adjusted annually by the cost of living increase.  The top and bottom of the scale will slide forward based on the percentage of the cost of living increase.  So some employees that are currently outside of their pay range will eventually come back into their range because the pay scale will catch up to them.  Veronica Gallegos stated that we have one employee who is so far outside of the pay range that under the current system the employee will not receive any type of annual increase other than the merit pay bonus if eligible for at least 6 years.   We also have a couple of employees who were brought in at the top end of their pay range.  They should have been brought in at the entry level of the pay range and then assigned 1.5% for each year of experience.  This did not happen.  President Jones stated that she has a real problem with the philosophy that an employee never gets and annual increase because they are outside of their pay range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she agrees that an employee outside of their range should not get a cost of living increase because their pay scale will catch up with them.  If you give them a cost of living increase, they will never come back into their range.  She stated that those employees should be eligible for pay for performance increases and merit pay bonuses if their performance evaluations warrant it.  Then we can pay either all of the eligible percentage, part of the percentage, or make it a lump sum payment instead of rolling it into their current pay base, much like a stipend.  A lump sum payment would avoid an increase to the pay base, which would prolong the process of their pay scale catching up to them.  President Jones stated that the Board would be open to entertaining a proposal that would solve this issue.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that according to policy pay for performance increases are given on the individual’s anniversary date of hire.  This practice has proven to be unfair for some employees.  As an example, if an employee’s date of hire is June 28 that employee would have to wait an entire year before they received the pay for performance increase for the previous year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she realizes that this would only have an impact the first year of pay for performance, but she feels that we are communicating to employees that they are meeting job requirements but some of them will realize the award in August and some not until 11.5 months later.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that we change the policy to read, “If the individuals anniversary date of hire falls within the first half of the fiscal year (July to December) the pay for performance increase will occur on July 1 of the following year, if the individual’s anniversary date of hire falls within the last half of the fiscal year (January to June) the increase will occur on January 1 of the following year.”  Superintendent Jennings stated that an alternate recommendation would be to award all pay for performance increases at the beginning of each fiscal year.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to award all pay for performance increases at the beginning of each fiscal year.
Superintendent Jennings stated that we have included $10,000.00 in the FY 2004 budget for Merit Pay Bonuses.  Supervisors recommend staff for Merit Pay Bonuses from within their work unit based on performance evaluations.  A committee then reviews recommendations and awards bonuses to a set number of staff within each work unit.  No more than 5% of the employees in a work unit (or one employee, whichever is greater) may be nominated for this increase.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the work units and number of eligible employees from each.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Merit Pay Bonus eligibility would be based on performance evaluation.  An eligible staff member would have to achieve an “Outstanding” overall performance evaluation.  Department Heads are also working on additional eligibility criteria.  President Jones stated that under this plan there would be a total of 10 NMSVH employees who could be awarded a Merit Pay Bonus.  That means that each awardee would receive $1,000.00.  Donna Stryker asked if less than 10 people were selected to receive the Merit Pay Bonus would the awardees that were selected receive more than $1,000.00?  President Jones recommended that the money not be moved around.  If we do not have 10 awardees then the remaining funds remain in the budget. The plan should remain at $10,000.00 total at $1,000.00 max per awardee.

Superintendent Jennings explained that during the August 2002 Board of Regents Meeting the Board approved a 10% increase to the Nurses (4-year degree) pay schedule.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Board also approve an increase to the Nurses (2-year degree) pay schedule.  Currently the entry level is $15.42 and the top level is $23.13.  With the 10% increase the entry level would be $16.96 and the top level would be $25.44.  

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Donna Stryker, the Board moved to approve a 10% increase to the Nurses (2-year degree) pay schedule.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Board approve a title change for the Dormitory Counselor.  She recommended that the title be changed to Residential Assistant.  This job title better describes the role of these employees.  The Board concurred with the recommendation to change the title of Dormitory Counselor to Residential Assistant.

Jim Salas, regarding the wage & salary surveys that were sent out, stated that he feels that the information on the front end of the survey was probably fine.  But he feels that we may run into a problem, and receive useless information, when it comes to pay information requested for titles that we provided in the survey.  He does not feel that anyone else will have the same job titles that we list in our survey.  Most of the titles that are contained in the survey could be unique to our organization.  As an example, outside organizations may not know what a Transportation Provider Level I is.  He feels that the only way to get accurate information from a wage & salary survey is to model it around job descriptions instead of job titles.  Superintendent Jennings stated that during her visits to other schools for the blind she has seen consistent titles and duties, including levels within a job title, i.e. Transportation Provider Level I.  Jim Salas asked if they use the same criteria to determine their levels within a job title?  Superintendent Jennings stated that many of the schools have already provided excellent narratives for job titles within their organization, which will allow us to compare theirs to ours.  President Jones recommended that the next survey we send out contain a glossary of our job titles, descriptions, qualifications, and levels.  Jim Salas concurred with the recommendation of President Jones.  He feels that that will ensure that we get back useful information.   Superintendent Jennings stated that since this survey was sent out electronically we could still provide that information to the organizations that were recently contacted.


D.
NMSVH Vision & Mission Statement.

Tabled until the October 2002 Board of Regents Meeting.  President Jones stated that this would give her adequate time to develop an action plan.

E.
Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Jennings reviewed the enrollment information for the 1st cohort – Fall classes, and the 1st cohort – Spring classes.  She also reviewed the efforts that have been made to post information on the Personnel Preparation Program to the blindness community websites and publications.  President Jones asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Preparation Program?  There were no questions or comments.

F.
Weekend on Campus/Transportation Cost Analysis.

Superintendent Jennings reported that based on the results of this cost analysis she recommends that NMSVH continue to have as few weekends on campus as possible.  This recommendation is also based on the Olmstead Act which requires students be in the most integrated setting.  She feels that it is critical that the students that we serve have as much involvement in their home communities as possible.  The weekends at home during the school year provide that community involvement.  Donna Stryker stated that the results of the parent/guardian survey seem to support Superintendent Jennings’ recommendation.   Superintendent Jennings stated that this school year includes three weekends on campus, which seem to work very well.  Discussion was held on the state statutes and what it requires regarding student transportation.  President Jones asked that the state statutes be provided to each Board Member so that they can be reviewed.  Donna Stryker asked that we look for areas in state statutes that need to be revised/repealed such as transportation responsibilities, enrollment requirements, school name, and see if we can begin legislative action to get the statutes updated.  This item will be placed on the October agenda.  President Jones stated that we need to find out, legislatively, why NMSVH shouldn’t be entitled to financial support for student transportation from State Department of Education.  

G.
Independent Living Center.

Superintendent Jennings explained that Alamogordo is getting an Independent Living Center and is in the process of securing funds for its operation.  The center will need office space and Superintendent Jennings proposed that office space be provided on the main campus.  We currently have an available office in the San Andres Building.  Donna Stryker asked how much we would require for rent?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to propose donating the space.  She feels that the Independent Living Center is a wonderful service in Alamogordo and feels that the collaboration between the Statewide Independent Living Council and NMSVH would be beneficial.  President Jones asked how the Independent Living Center would be funded?  Jim Salas explained that they receive federal funding.  They are a non-profit organization.  He explained that the Independent Living Centers mainly serve clients with disabilities other than blindness.  The Commission for the Blind provides independent living services for clients with visual impairments/blindness.  President Jones asked who would be coming into the Independent Living Center office?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it would be staff and clients.  She stated that she wants to find out how the Board feels about this collaboration.  If the Board is agreeable she intends to consult with legal counsel to ensure that there is no violation of the anti-donation clause.  She wants to ensure everything is clear and legal before she communicates with the Statewide Independent Living Council.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she also wants to ensure that whomever fills the office positions have a background check completed before they occupy our office space.  Planning for this is in the very preliminary stages.  No promises have been made.  She stated that she wanted to first determine if the Board had an objection to the space use, donation of the space use, or wishes to receive compensation for the space.   Katherine Ingold asked if they serve clients with mental disabilities/illness?  Jim Salas stated that they do serve clients with mental disabilities/illness.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her reason for this recommendation was to increase the amount of involvement that NMSVH has with the disabled community.  Katherine Ingold stated that her concern is that we would have clients with mental illness on our campus around our residential student population.   Donna Stryker stated that if their services were blindness related she would be open to assisting, but under the current circumstances she is apprehensive.  She stated that she would rather donate space to the Commission for the Blind since they directly benefit our student population.  The Board of Regents was not supportive of donating space on our main campus to house an office for the Independent Living Center.  

XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.
President Jones stated that Brian Quintana has asked the Board to consider rescheduling some of the Board meetings to Tuesday or Thursday to accommodate his class schedule.  Brian Quintana is currently attending school under an exchange program and is out of state.  This requires him to participate in the Board meetings via phone.  At the present time we do not know how long Brian Quintana will be attending school out of state.  The Board concurred with rescheduling the October meeting from the 28th to the 29th, and the December meeting from the 13th to the 12th to accommodate Brian Quintana’s request.  John Williams will determine how long Brian Quintana will be out of state and present that information to the Board.  At that time the Board will review the schedule to see if additional accommodations are necessary.


B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.



There was no discussion regarding the Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.


C.
Project Tasking.

There was no discussion regarding the Project Tasking.  


D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There was no discussion regarding the Student Trust Checklist or General Fund Checklist.

Meeting Adjourned at 2:25 p.m., Friday, September 13, 2002

(Approved Dec 12, 2002)


(Approved Dec 12, 2002)

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Reta Jones, President
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